The Seven “Ps”

By David A. Bizzarri, SH-60B
We were on our way up for our third work-up exercise prior to our MED/MEF Deployment aboard USS Ship stationed out of NS Norfolk. Our standard fly up consisted of departing NS Mayport, FL the Friday prior so we could get settled for our Monday morning underway. The first leg was a pretty standard VFR flight up the coast with a short stopover somewhere in South Carolina for fuel and food, then just a quick second VFR NAV overland into Chambers Field. 

We launched mid-morning and everything checked out 4.0 on the aircraft as we flew along the Georgia Coast. The flight north toward Myrtle Beach’s Grand Strand Airport was uneventful. We landed, shutdown, closed our flight plan, called back to home guard and then headed out to get a quick bite to eat. Our sister detachment’s aircraft already had made it there and was about to launch again. We exchanged a few words and began to head out for the final leg up to Norfolk.

Everything was normal during the preflight and start up. We had an uneventful takeoff and were soon headed northeast. Our crew consisted of the two pilots, an AW along with an AT and an AD as passengers. Shortly after the take off, we announced our intentions for a VFR flight but put in a request to continue VFR flight following if ATC was able to accommodate due to the high volume of traffic throughout the southeastern North Carolina area.

Approximately 30 minutes into the flight we received a Flashing Master Caution light with a No.2 ENG CHIP light. The HAC was at controls and I, as the H2P quickly broke open the pocket checklist. All the secondaries were in the green, however the No. 2 engine-oil pressure was significantly lower than the No. 1 side. We decided that our best course of action was to land at the nearest airfield as a precaution.

A quick scan of the sectional prior to the master caution revealed that the closest military facility was 30 miles to the east however, several smaller uncontrolled airfields were scattered all around us. After handling our EP inside the cockpit, we alerted our controller and described our situation. We immediately requested vectors to the nearest airfield rather than break our troubleshooting process inside the aircraft finding a remote field in the sectional. The controller replied and vectored us inbound to a field approximately five miles off the nose for a running landing followed by and uneventful shutdown.

Once things were settled out, the maintainers began to look at the bird and my HAC gave a quick call back to base to alert home guard as well as the OinC of the situation. Our AD3 checked the chip detector and analyzed the debris collected. Upon inspection, he found metal shavings were the cause of the illuminated Master Caution. However, they were not enough quantity or size to ground the aircraft. So we called maintenance control via cell phone and performed a 10-minute ground turn. When it was all said and done, we loaded up and took off a second time for Norfolk.

Our second leg was chip-light free and went smoothly. Every gauge was constantly monitored as if nothing had happened. The No. 2 pressure did however still hang around 20 psi below the No. 1 side, but it was still in the green. After discussion of the situation in hindsight, there were lessons to be learned.

First, opting for the landing was the smartest choice to be made. With the pressure indicating lower on the engine in question, we felt it was wise to err on the safe side rather than push ahead to a military airfield. One drawback to our actions was that if a chip was found out of limits, our crew would have to account for the communication and security gear stored in the helicopter overnight at an uncontrolled civilian airfield. If that was the case, so be it.

Secondly, in the midst of the confusion and increased tasking associated with every emergency, flight following proved to be invaluable while VFR. It allowed us to not only alert controllers of our situation with ease, but also aided us in finding a safe place to land and troubleshoot with minimal delay.

As I fly more, I realize emergencies in the aircraft increase pilot tasking exponentially in a very short amount of time. However, if the flight is properly planned with appropriate personnel and all available assistance is utilized when offered, that tasking is somewhat mitigated. We are grateful for the controller’s assistance as well as our maintainers, without their help the confusion airborne and after landing would have been much greater. Conversely, being well aware of a particular aircraft’s idiosyncrasies as well as its current configuration may alter an aircraft commander’s decision when given due consideration.

In conclusion, we think our decision, as a crew was the best option out there. We put safety first and foremost. In addition, our situation was greatly improved with a few simple decisions made prior to the flight with a thorough brief.
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